MINUTES OF THE REGULAR MEETING

OF THE REIDSVILLE CITY COUNCIL
HELD WEDNESDAY, MAY 5, 2010 AT 3:00 P.M.
COUNCIL CHAMBERS, CITY HALL
CITY COUNCIL MEMBERS PRESENT:
Mayor James K. Festerman


Mayor Pro-Tem Tom Balsley


Councilman Richard Johnson


Councilman John Henderson 


Councilman George Rucker 

Councilman Clark Turner


Councilwoman Joan Zdanski


                                                                        

COUNCIL MEMBERS ABSENT:                      
NONE

CITY STAFF PRESENT:                                    
D. Kelly Almond, City Manager








Angela G. Stadler, CMC, City Clerk








William F. McLeod Jr., City Attorney

Michael Pearce, Community Development Director

Donna Setliff, Assistant Community Development Director

Edd Hunt, Police Chief

Kevin Eason, Public Works Director

Terri Stamey, Assistant City Manager

Carolyn Nimmons, Personnel Officer

Mayor Festerman called the meeting to order. He noted that community leader June McLaurin Jeffers had passed away on April 19. The Mayor said that Ms. Jeffers was known statewide and had received the Order of the Long Leaf Pine from then-Governor Hunt. He asked everyone to pause for a moment of silence to reflect upon her life.

Mayor Festerman then recognized Dr. Bill Duke, Pastor of First Baptist Church, who provided the invocation. 

The Mayor and Council members led in the reciting of the Pledge of Allegiance.

PROCLAMATIONS:

NATIONAL PUBLIC WORKS WEEK MAY 16-22, 2010.
The Mayor presented the proclamation for Public Works Week to Public Works Director Kevin Eason, Public Services Superintendent Lindsey Tuttle, Solid Waste Superintendent Pat Knowles and Fleet Superintendent Tony Stowe (A COPY OF THE PROCLAMATION IS HEREIN INCORPORATED AND MADE A PART OF THESE MINUTES.) Eason informed those present that his department would have a display of various Public Works vehicles and machinery at Market Square beginning May 17. The Mayor praised the Public Works Department for the quality of services it provides that adds to the quality of life for Reidsville residents.

NATIONAL POLICE WEEK MAY 9-15, 2010, AND NATIONAL PEACE OFFICERS’ MEMORIAL DAY, WHICH IS OBSERVED IN NORTH CAROLINA ON MAY 11, 2010.

After calling Police Chief Edd Hunt forward, Mayor Festerman read a proclamation recognizing National Police Week. (A COPY OF THE PROCLAMATION IS HEREIN INCORPORATED AND MADE A PART OF THESE MINUTES.) Chief Hunt thanked the City Council for its support of the Police Department. He said he felt fortunate that in Reidsville, they had the support of the Council, the City Manager and the staff, including all the other departments. He stressed that his department can’t do it alone, and it is great to have the teamwork that is in place here in Reidsville. Chief Hunt remarked that last year, the crime rate went down in the City, but the Police Department alone doesn’t control that, he noted. He said it takes effort at all levels. He also talked of those fallen officers who lost their lives across the State and country during the past year – six in North Carolina and 113 nationwide. Mayor Festerman stated that last year was the first year in a while that there was not a single homicide in the City of Reidsville.
Order of the Long Leaf Pine Presented to Chief Hunt.

Mayor Festerman asked Chief Hunt to remain up front and called upon Bill Simpson, Steve Gilliam and Gary Benthin to come forward. The Mayor noted that each of these gentlemen had received the coveted Order of the Long Leaf Pine. He read a list of other notables who have received the award. 
Mayor Festerman said it was with a great deal of pleasure that he presented Chief Hunt with the Order on behalf of Governor Beverly Perdue. He read aloud the framed certificate. Benthin, Gilliam and Simpson each spoke of receiving their award and congratulated Hunt.

Chief Hunt said he had always prided himself for not being shocked, but he said he had no idea this was in the works. He said he was very humbled by the honor. He added that he knew the honor was often given when someone retired. He talked of his ten years with the City of Reidsville as Police Chief and member of the Management Team. He said he has enjoyed it and found it to be extremely rewarding. He indicated any success he had was due to the men and women of the Police Department and said he thought he still had a little more to give. He said this was definitely a highlight of his career. He thanked Mayor Festerman and the City Council. 
Mayor Festerman, who had read aloud comments about the honor, said he had purposely left out the part that said most of these awards are given when someone retires. Chief Hunt said it was very special for the Mayor to give the award to him. 

APPROVAL OF THE CONSENT AGENDA.

Mayor Festerman asked if there were any items to be pulled from the Consent Agenda? Items No. 1 and No. 2 were removed for individual consideration.
Councilwoman Zdanski then made a motion, seconded by Councilman Henderson and unanimously approved by Council in a 7-0 vote, to approve Consent Agenda Item No. 3.
CONSENT AGENDA ITEM NO. 3 - APPROVAL OF BUDGET ORDINANCE AMENDMENT NO. 18, WHICH RECOGNIZES THE RECEIPT OF MISCELLANEOUS GRANTS AND AUTHORIZES RELATED APPROPRIATIONS.

With the approval of the Consent Agenda in a 7-0 vote, the Council approved the following Budget Ordinance Amendment:

BUDGET ORDINANCE AMENDMENT NO. 18
     WHEREAS, the Mayor and City Council of the City of Reidsville adopted a budget ordinance on June 24, 2009 which established revenues and authorized expenditures for fiscal year 2009-2010; and

     WHEREAS, since the time of the adoption of said ordinance, it has become necessary to make certain changes in the City's budget to receive various grants and to appropriate related expenditures;
     NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT ORDAINED, by the Mayor and City Council of the City of Reidsville that the budget ordinance as adopted on June 24, 2009 is hereby amended as follows;

Section 1.  That revenue account number 10-3413-2000, State Substance Tax, be increased by $1,200.00; that revenue account number 11-3613-7500, Recreation Other Revenue, be increased by $1,775.00; that revenue account number 10-3346-0000, Review Fees, be increased by $4,740.00; that revenue account number 10-3834-8500, Penn House, be increased by $1,500.00; that revenue account number 10-3839-0000, Miscellaneous Revenue, be increased by $2,870.00; that revenue account number 29-3255-0000, 911 Funds, be increased by $1,800.00; that revenue account number 11-3431-8003, SHIIP Funds, be increased by $2,400.00; that revenue account number 11-3612-0000, NC Div of Aging, be increased by $2,600.00; that revenue account number 11-3610-3500, Senior Center Revenue, be increased by $3,100.00;  that revenue account number 15-3441-0002, Dept Of Agriculture Revolving Loan Grant, be increased by $75,000.00; that revenue account number 15-3991-0000, Appropriated Fund Balance, be decreased by $75,000.00; that revenue account number 10-3991-0000, Appropriated General Fund Balance, be increased by $1,500.00.
Section 2. That expense account number 10-4310-5800, RPD Capital Equipment, be increased by $2,700.00; that expense account number 10-4940-3700, Advertising and Promotions, be increased by $1,970.00; that expense account number 11-6130-2601, Lake Special Events, be increased by $1,775.00; that expense account number 10-4910-4300, Review Fees, be increased by $4,740.00; that expense account number 10-6140-3510, Penn house Maintenance, be increased by $1,500.00; that expense account number 10-4941-3500, Marketing and Events, be increased by $900.00; that expense account number 29-4300-5800, 911 Capital Equipment, be increased by $1,800.00; that expense account number 11-6124-1260, Senior Center Part Time Salaries, be increased by $7,500.00;  that expense account number 11-6124-1810, Senior Center FICA, be increased by $600.00.

This the 5th day of May, 2010.
                                             /s/____________________                                        

                         James K. Festerman    

                         Mayor

ATTEST:

/s/ _____________________                                   

   Angela G. Stadler, CMC

   City Clerk
- End of Consent Agenda -

Council members first considered pulled Consent Agenda Item No. 2.

CONSENT AGENDA ITEM NO. 2 -- APPROVAL OF A RESOLUTION DIRECTING THE CLERK TO INVESTIGATE A PETITION RECEIVED UNDER G.S. 160A-58.1 REQUESTING VOLUNTARY ANNEXATION OF APPROXIMATELY 4.2 ACRES ON THE NORTHWEST CORNER OF SALEM CHURCH ROAD AND NC 14.

Councilman Henderson questioned whether the City would be able to provide services to this area since we are so short of funds? City Manager Almond said the property is currently a vacant commercial property. It is currently served by Dan River Water Company. He referenced the map, noting that the area outlined in red is the City’s sewer pumping station. In reference to a question from the Mayor, he said Dan River Water provides water, not sewer.

Councilman Henderson then made the motion, seconded by Councilman Rucker and unanimously approved by Council, in a 7-0 vote, to approve the Resolution.

The Resolution as approved follows:

A2010-1

RESOLUTION DIRECTING THE CLERK

TO INVESTIGATE A PETITION RECEIVED

UNDER G.S. 160A-58.1


WHEREAS, a petition requesting annexation of an area described in said petition was received on April 20, 2010 by the City Council of the City of Reidsville; and


WHEREAS, G.S. 160A-58.2 provides that the sufficiency of the petition shall be investigated by the City Clerk before further annexation proceedings may take place; and


WHEREAS, the City Council of the City of Reidsville deems it advisable to proceed in response to this request for annexation;


NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED by the City Council of the City of Reidsville that:


The City Clerk is hereby directed to investigate the sufficiency of the above described petition and to certify as soon as possible to the City Council the result of her investigation.


This the 5th day of May, 2010.









/s/______________________









       James K. Festerman










         Mayor

ATTEST:

/s/_____________________________


Angela G. Stadler, CMC


         City Clerk

Council members then turned to the pulled Consent Agenda Item No. 1.

CONSENT AGENDA ITEM NO. 1 -- APPROVAL OF THE APRIL 7, 2010 RECESSED MEETING MINUTES, THE APRIL 14, 2010 REGULAR MEETING MINUTES, AND THE APRIL 16, 2010 RECESSED MEETING MINUTES.

Mayor Festerman said one change needed to be made to the April 14th minutes on page 22. The word “not” needs to be added to the sentence, “He noted that it was “not” necessary for Council to do this ….”
With that change, Mayor Festerman made the motion, seconded by Councilwoman Zdanski and unanimously approved by Council in a 7-0 vote, to approve Consent Agenda Item No. 1, including the April 7, 2010 Recessed Meeting Minutes, the April 14, 2010 Regular Meeting Minutes and the April 16, 2010 Recessed Meeting Minutes.
PUBLIC HEARINGS:
CONSIDERATION OF A ZONING ORDINANCE TEXT AMENDMENT TO AMEND ARTICLE II, SECTION 1, DEFINITIONS AND ARTICLE V, DISTRICT REGULATIONS; SECTION 3, SPECIAL USES OF THE CITY OF REIDSVILLE ZONING ORDINANCE TO PERMIT INTERNET CAFES BY SPECIAL USE PERMIT ONLY IN THE GENERAL BUSINESS AND HIGHWAY BUSINESS DISTRICTS. (T2010-3)
In making the staff report, Community Development Director Michael Pearce stated that staff is recommending a text amendment to the City’s Zoning Ordinance to provide regulation for Internet Sweepstakes Cafes. These cafes are popping up across the State, he noted, and provided a brief explanation of what these cafes are. The cafes generally have some 20-30 computers on site with simulated gambling games. Patrons can buy something like a phone card or “time” on the computer to play the games. They can collect cash or get more time to continue playing, he explained.
The State, he noted, has been trying to abolish the gaming with legislation in 2006 and 2008. However, the Courts have ruled that the legislation doesn’t hold water because the language is too broad or didn’t apply because this is “technically” not gambling.

Pearce said he was not here concerned with whether it’s good or bad or whether it’s gambling or not. The Courts right now have said these cafes are legal, he noted. He said he was concerned about the impact on the surrounding properties. He said he felt this text amendment would help regulate these businesses as they come about in the City.

The Community Development Director talked about various cities that have placed moratoriums on the cafes, such as Wilmington, Elizabethtown, Kinston, Maggie Valley and Madison. Others have allowed them but only with Conditional or Special Use Permits. Other cities have included them under the same regulations for amusements or game rooms while others are using privilege licenses to control the use.

Pearce said questions arose as to whether the City should regulate these cafes or not? What are our concerns, he asked. Therefore, he said he assembled a small group of people, including Beth Simmons, Chamber President; Greg Cox, BB&T Vice President; Police Chief Edd Hunt, Mason King of Swann Paint; and Andy Skrobola, Chairman of the Reidsville Planning Board, to discuss the cafes. He listed their concerns:
· The amount of time that people spend there – staying for hours and even ordering in food

· The amount of parking that is required

· Young people frequenting these cafes

· The secretive nature of the operations with fully tinted windows, etc.

· The long hours of operations (some run 24 hours a day)

· The number of machines in any one café with some being small businesses or “mega” cafes

· The number of cafes that are allowed in Reidsville  

· The type of people operating or frequenting the cafes. He noted that the Police Department had arrested one of the operators, who was a convicted felon although he stressed that he was not saying this was typical of all the operators.

· Whether internet cafes complement surrounding retail and other types of businesses.

Pearce said they had to be careful where these businesses are located. He said they don’t want to allow businesses that hurt other businesses. He said this ad hoc group he assembled did not think the downtown was a good place for the cafes because they might monopolize the parking spaces. The group was not totally against these cafes but were particular about where they should be allowed. It was the consensus of the group that these cafes should be permitted only by Special Use in Highway Business and General Use zoning districts. He gave as examples of such areas as Freeway Drive and on South Scales Street outside the downtown area.
Several requirements were included, he said, and listed them as follows:

· Internet Sweepstakes Cafes must be primary use. One or two machines popping up at convenience stores would not be allowed, Pearce noted.

· No one under 18 years of age permitted within the premises.

· No alcohol permitted within the premise.

· No more than 35% of front window space may be tinted in such a manner that the interior of building can not be clearly seen from outside.  This includes signs, shades, etc. 

· Hours of operation shall not exceed 10:00 a.m. to 12:00 a.m.

· There shall not be more than 25 gaming machines, computers or terminals per parcel.

· There shall not be more than one Internet Sweepstakes Cafes gaming establishment within any one Shopping Center or Multi-Business Use.

· There shall be one parking space for each operator and one parking space for each permitted gaming machine, computer or terminal.  In Shopping Center and Multi-Business Uses, proof will be provided that demonstrates that required parking exists for both the Internet Sweepstakes Cafes and other uses on the same parcel or business center.
Pearce said there are currently three businesses that would fall under the new definition of Internet Sweepstakes Café and would be grandfathered: 1449 Freeway Drive, one in the Freeway Crossing Shopping Center and one Turner Drive. However, if they expand or change in any way, they will be required to get a Special Use Permit, he noted. 

Councilman Turner told Pearce that staff has done a great job with this. Mayor Festerman asked about whether there was one at the old Holiday Inn? It was stated that there may be one machine out there. City Manager Almond noted that there is a sign outside of the old Holiday Inn, and there may be more than one machine there.

Mayor Festerman asked if the ad hoc group was unanimously for the amendment? Pearce replied that no vote was taken, but there was broad consensus for it. He said there was not total agreement on every issue with everyone on the committee.

The Mayor asked the City Attorney if he felt comfortable with it? City Attorney Bill McLeod Jr. said most of the challenges to the cafes deal with the taxation issues. He said today they were looking at it more from a zoning view. He said he had talked with attorneys involved in litigation, but bottom line, he has read through this and looked at what the challenges have been so far and “it’s like comparing apples to oranges.” He said what the City is trying to do here is not even a concern of the challenges to any of this thus far. He said something could pop up tomorrow but so far, there have been no challenges to these kinds of regulations, he indicated. 

Mayor Festerman asked Pearce if he thought the text amendment went far enough? Pearce said he did, adding that he hadn’t heard people say we shouldn’t have these. He said there is a certain segment of the population that enjoy these, and the City was only trying to make sure they don’t negatively impact surrounding properties. Councilman Turner said it remains to be seen what the Legislature will do in Short Session regarding this issue. Councilwoman Zdanski said that’s a big question as our City Attorney says.
Councilman Henderson asked if there was a limit on the number of machines. Pearce said 25 machines was the limit, but he could not speak for the existing cafes and how many they have. He stated that when compiling these regulations, they looked at general sizes and parking availability because that would be a burden on surrounding properties.

Councilman Henderson questioned if the business closes, could it re-open on the same basis? Pearce indicated that if the business was closed for more than six months, the new rules would apply. If they close it and change it in any way, they’d have to comply with the new rules, he stated. If a new operator came in within six months but made no other changes, it would still be grandfathered in, he continued.
The Mayor asked about the three existing businesses and how many machines they had. Pearce was uncertain how many machines were there. The Mayor asked if they would be okay and wouldn’t have to comply. Pearce said staff would count and notify businesses how many they could have. It was noted that the effective date of the text amendment was upon adoption.

The Mayor opened the public hearing at 3:48 p.m. No one got up to speak in favor or against the text amendment. The public hearing was closed at 3:48 p.m.

One of the committee members, Planning Board Chairman Andy Skrobola, was in the audience and was thanked for his participation on the ad hoc committee.

Councilman Turner made the motion, seconded by Councilwoman Zdanski and unanimously approved by Council in a 7-0 vote, to approve the Text Amendment. 

The Text Amendment as approved follows:
Amendment T 2010-3
AMENDING THE CITY OF REIDSVILLE ZONING ORDINANCE

AN ORDINANCE AMENDING 

ARTICLE II, SECTION 1, DEFINITIONS AND
ARTICLE V, DISTRICT REGULATIONS;
SECTION 3, SPECIAL USES  
OF THE CITY OF REIDSVILLE ZONING ORDINANCE

BE IT ORDAINED by the City Council of the City of Reidsville, North Carolina, that the Zoning Ordinance of the City of Reidsville be amended as follows:

Part I.
 By adding the definition of Internet Sweepstakes Cafes under Article II Section 1 as follows:

Any business where persons utilize electronic machines, including but not limited to computers and gaming terminals, to conduct games of chance, whether real or simulated, including games known as sweepstakes, and where cash, merchandise or other items of value are redeemed or otherwise distributed, whether or not the value of such distribution is determined by electronic games played or by predetermined odds.  This term includes, but is not limited to internet sweepstakes, electronic gaming operations or cybecafes, who have a finite pool of winners.  This does not include any lottery approved by the State of North Carolina. 

Part II.  By adding the use of “Internet Sweepstakes Café” by Special Use Permit under Article V, Section 3, Special Uses with the following criteria:  

Use:


Internet Sweepstakes Café

Approved By:
City Council

Special Use

Districts:

HB, GB

Requirements:
Internet Sweepstakes Café must be primary use




No one under 18 years of age permitted within the premises




No alcohol permitted within the premises

No more than 35% of front window space may be tinted in such a manner that the interior of building can not be clearly seen from outside.  This includes signs, shades, etc. 

Hours of operation shall not exceed 10:00 a.m. to 12:00 a.m.

There shall not be more than 25 gaming machines, computers or terminals per parcel.


There shall not be more than one Internet Sweepstakes Café gaming establishment within any one Shopping Center or Multi-Business Use.

Parking:
There shall be one parking space for each operator and one parking space for each permitted gaming machine, computer or terminal.  In Shopping Center and Multi-Business Uses, proof will be provided that demonstrates that required parking exists for both the Internet Sweepstakes Café and other uses on the same parcel or business center.
Part III.  This Ordinance shall become effective upon its adoption by the City Council of the City of Reidsville, North Carolina

ADOPTED this the _______ day of _________________, 2010 by the City Council of the City of Reidsville, North Carolina.



/s/_____________________________________________________



   JAMES K. FESTERMAN, MAYOR, REIDSVILLE, N.C.

/s/___________________________

    Angela G. Stadler, City Clerk
CONSIDERATION OF AN APPLICATION FOR A SPECIAL USE PERMIT TO ALLOW THE OPERATION OF A RECYCLE COLLECTION BUSINESS AT THE END OF EQUITY DRIVE, SPECIFICALLY A PORTION OF ROCKINGHAM COUNTY TAX MAP NO. 8903-07-78-1374 (SP 2010-1).
Prior to this item being considered, notary public Tammy Moore swore in all those planning to speak on the subject: Assistant Community Development Director Donna Setliff, the applicant Brian Greer, Greer’s attorney Tom Terrell, local real estate agent Sam Phillips and Ms. Laura Rich of McNairy & Associates.
In making the staff report, Assistant Community Development Director Donna Setliff explained that the applicant Brian Greer is requesting a Special Use Permit (SUP) to operate a recycle collection business at the end of Equity Drive. He is planning to purchase 18-plus acres of the 60+ acres owned by the Watlington family at the end of Equity Drive, which is zoned Heavy Industry (I-2). She said recycle collection is allowed there by SUP. The surrounding properties are Light or Heavy Industrial, she continued. She said there is a small piece of property across the railroad which is zoned Residential-12. However, this property is across a rather wide railroad right of way and also, an approximate 300-foot flood plain is located in that area, she said. Therefore, staff does not see that this development would impact any future residential development of that particular property, she continued.
According to Greer’s site plan, the property would be developed in stages with the first phase of construction being a 15,000-square-foot warehouse and office, Setliff reported. Two other buildings are proposed for construction in the future – a 10,000-square-foot warehouse and a 30,000-square-foot warehouse. She added that there is no proposed timetable for the construction of the second and third buildings. The first building would need to be built before Greer actually occupies the property, Setliff stated.
The site plan complies in that it shows a 50-foot buffer around the entire property, along with an eight-foot fence with screening surrounding the storage areas on site, Setliff said. She added that Greer has submitted a conceptual plan. If the SUP is approved, the applicant will have to submit a more detailed site plan that is handled at staff level, she said. That plan would address things such as erosion control, stormwater runoff, the water line extension, the street extension, Setliff explained.
Setliff said that the City’s Comprehensive Plan identifies this area as an Activity Center for industrial growth. It is right at the railroad track, and she said she believes Greer plans to have a railroad spur on this particular property if that can be worked out. The site is also in close proximity to the US 29 Bypass and is a good property for industrial growth, she added, adding that the City does encourage that in our Comprehensive Plan. Setliff also noted that the City’s Zoning Ordinance allows for Special Uses in certain districts with specific development criteria. Setliff said Greer has met those criteria but will have to address the four Findings of Fact from the Zoning Ordinance. She noted that it is up to the applicant to prove that he does meet the four Findings of Fact.  

She also said that staff had met with Greer and his attorney and worked on the following conditions for the property:

1)    Applicant shall comply with all state and federal laws applicable to its general operations or any component parts of its operations and shall respond to any Notice of Violation within timelines of the applicable regulatory agency.

 

2)    Applicant shall utilize deliquidization equipment that removes all liquids or other materials from automobiles.  To the maximum extent feasible, all liquids shall be recycled by third-parties in compliance with all state and federal laws. The deliquidization equipment shall be state-of-the-art at the time of installation and located on a concrete pad with curbing and a retention basin. 

 

3)    Applicant shall comply with all North Carolina State Building Code requirements.

 

4)    Public access to the facility shall be restricted to 7:00 a.m. to 7:00 p.m. Monday through Friday and 7:00 a.m. to 1:00 p.m. on Saturdays.

5)    No material may be stored longer than 60 days.  Files shall be maintained on site for staff verification.

 

6)    Motorized vehicles shall be removed within 30 days.  Files shall be maintained on site for verification by staff.

 

7)    No hazardous materials may be accepted other than fluids and mercury switches in automobiles. Setliff referred Council members back to the condition dealing with deliquidization equipment that will take those types of liquids out of the vehicles.   

 

8)    Applicant shall comply with all of the provisions of the Special Use Permit operating criteria outlined in Article V of the City of Reidsville Zoning Ordinance. This part of the Zoning Ordinance deals with the 50-foot buffer, the timing on the storage of the vehicles and the fencing around the property itself, Setliff noted. (End of Conditions)

Setliff stated that the Planning Board was unanimous in voting for all of the four findings of fact.

Mayor Festerman asked if Condition #5 was really doable? Setliff said she believes so because a lot of these materials are put in bins kept which are taken off of the property, and they are kept up with according to her knowledge. It is something that the applicant will be able to track and staff will be able to verify, she said.
Councilwoman Zdanski asked about Condition #2 and the deliquidization process. She asked once the contaminated material is removed, what is it contained in and what happens to it after it is extricated? Setliff said she was going to ask the applicant to describe what happens to the liquid. Councilwoman Zdanski said the reason she asked this was because in the end, she wanted to make sure it doesn’t go into the City’s wastewater. Setliff said this material, including liquids, mercury switches, etc., is required to be sent to a third party, a facility that does recycle those types of things. Mr. Greer may be able to answer that much better than she can, Setliff asserted.

Mayor Festerman commented that mercury is one of those items that the City has to be very conscious of and asked how Greer would take care of that. Setliff said mercury is in the lights on the vehicles, inside small, glass pellets. Those would be removed, stored in some way and then sent off to a third party, she said. Again, Setliff stated that the applicant might be able how the it would be stored. The Mayor said he was still concerned about mercury.

Councilman Henderson asked if this property would be injurious to any other properties in that area? Setliff said not in staff’s opinion. 

Mayor Festerman opened the public hearing at 4 p.m.

Mr. Tom Terrell, an attorney with Smith Moore Leatherwood based in Greensboro, the firm representing Greer Recycling, came forward. He stated that Greer Recycling is a solid company, locally owned and now in its third generation. It is a company that brings a lot of jobs to the area and provides a fantastic tax base, he stated. 
Terrell said the big picture of what Council is looking at today is one step in the process of taking a very heavy industrial use that is located just two blocks away in the downtown area and moving it to a place the City Council has determined is a good, logical place for this type of use. He noted that it has already been zoned for that type of use, but he was quick to point out that this is not a zoning case today. That decision has been made already; this is for a Special Use Permit case. The only question is whether Mr. Greer is able to show you that he can provide competent, material and substantial evidence on the standards located in the City’s Zoning Ordinance for a Special Use Permit.
Mr. Greer’s responsibility is to show you he can do this, Mr. Terrell said. He said he had some books to provide this evidence. He provided one to the Clerk and asked that the book be entered into the record. (A COPY OF THE EVIDENCE, TITLED ‘GREER RECYCLING, APPLICATION FOR A SPECIAL USE PERMIT DOCKET NO. 2010-1, IS HEREIN INCORPORATED AND MADE A PART OF THESE MINUTES.)
Mr. Terrell said they had done this very simply. He said he would walk through it in a brief manner to give Council members highlights of it. He directed Council to look behind Tab #1, “that the use will not materially endanger the public health or safety if located where proposed and developed according to the plan.” He said that very succinctly, with respect to traffic, there are not very many tractor trailers that come into this site. He said it would be approximately 10 per day with the number of vehicles from the public being between 100 and 200. He added that the two uses that flank Equity Drive, Equity Group and Ball Corporation, have far more tractor trailers coming and going each day. The tractor trailer traffic will be oriented toward Highway 29, and there are no sight distance problems for the traffic that will be coming onto Barnes Street. He said to prove that point they have attached some photographs behind this tab that show you exactly what it looks like if you are sitting in the driver’s seat of a vehicle. Mr. Terrell stated that according to NC Department of Transportation data, this (Barnes Street) is a tremendously underutilized road. 
With regards to the watershed, there are no nearby wells, Mr. Terrell said. He informed Councilwoman Zdanski that there are many types of recycling facilities around that will take care of these items. He added that Mr. Greer will be using “state-of-the-art” equipment to pull these liquids out of the automobiles. He said the process here is actually safer and better than when you go to your local mechanic, who drains the oils onto the concrete floor and doesn’t have the protection. This state-of-the-art equipment actually does remove that, he said. He stated that these are the same kinds of materials that can be found on the shelf at the grocery store, at Home Depot, at NAPA and in everyone’s garage. He said it is only when they enter the waste stream do we have a relationship, and Mr. Greer is required by both State and Federal law to meet several detailed regulations. He said there will be no hazardous materials except for the motor oil and mercury switches. Mr. Terrell stated that they are only hazardous because they are classified that way when they enter the waste stream. He said this is exactly the same mercury switch that is on your car out in the parking lot right now. He said we don’t think about driving around with hazardous materials, but it is the same material that is in your thermometer in your medicine cabinet, but there are laws that are quite good and serious about them. If a business dumps them, the business loses its permits, that is how serious it is that they abide by that, he indicated. The business must also adhere to all building codes, he added.
Referencing Finding of Fact #2, Mr. Terrell said, every single requirement in your ordinance related to this is adopted into the requirements and made a condition of the Special Use Permit. With respect to any other State and Federal laws, Mr. Greer would have to abide by those to get a permit, he added.
Regarding Finding of Fact #3, which he noted goes to Councilman Henderson’s question about harming other properties, Mr. Terrell said they engaged a regional-based appraisal firm to do a market study. He said he would introduce the appraiser in a moment. He said he wanted to read from a very extensive market analysis one sentence that says the use “… is complementary to current land uses and will not substantially injure the value of adjoining or abutting properties.” 
Looking at Finding of Fact #4, Mr. Terrell said this is essentially the type of place you’d put that kind of use, that the location and character is in keeping or in harmony with the area around it and is in general conformity with the Comprehensive Plan, which, in this case, is Reidsville Reflections 2010. He referenced behind the Tab they had been looking at, a map where the line was Norfolk Southern Railroad. Equity and Ball basically hide this use from anyone up here, he noted on the map. If you go out to Barnes Street, the properties adjacent are Highway Business. He said there is some RA-20 but most of that right now is not developed for any use. He told Council this, pointing to the map, is where you have decided this type of business ought to be. He said he had also attached Map 3-1 from Reidsville Reflections 2010, which is the City’s Comprehensive Plan. He said it’s a good comprehensive plan, but this is right square in the middle of the place where they have said that when industrial growth occurs, where that growth should take place.
Mr. Terrell said he would be happy to answer any questions. He noted Mr. Greer planned to speak, as does appraiser Laura Rich.

Councilman Henderson asked Mr. Terrell who would be monitoring this operation. Mr. Terrell said there are several people. Locally, it would have to be monitored for zoning by the City’s inspections staff. The State inspectors come out for anything that requires a State or Federal permit, he said. A more practical answer, he said, is that the first line of monitoring, though, is with the operator of the business, Mr. Greer. He noted that Council has the opportunity to size Mr. Greer up for themselves. He said Mr. Greer is the one who is making sure it is safe for his employees and safe for the public and that as he expands, it is done in a responsible manner. Councilman Henderson said that the reason he asked that question is that no one seems to be monitoring it now. Mr. Terrell said he could ask Mr. Greer about that. Mr. Terrell said from the standpoint of OSHA regulations and any kind of environmental permitting, he was unaware of any problems that are occurring.
Ms. Laura Rich of McNairy & Associates in Greensboro, came forward. She listed her credentials as a State-Certified General Real Estate Appraiser for the Council and told them she was asked to prepare a market study to analyze the effects of a proposed recycling facility located at the terminus of Equity Drive in Reidsville on adjoining and abutting property. As Mr. Terrell has indicated, her report has been provided, she stated. If Council had any questions, she would be happy to answer them, Ms. Rich said.
There were no questions of Ms. Rich, but Mayor Festerman told her that her credentials were impressive.

Mr. Sam Phillips then came forward. He described himself as a resident of Reidsville his whole life and a realtor, working in both commercial and residential real estate for the past 10 years. He said he would just like to express that a lot of time and effort have gone in to try and find the right place, just like he does with any client who is planning to locate to Reidsville or someone trying to grow or change a business. He said he has looked and worked extensively for years, not on this property, but on things like this and where is the right place for a business to go. He said that personally he has worked with a lot of maps of this area, and he didn’t know of any better place for this type of business. Mr. Phillips said the area is already zoned for heavy industrial use, it is behind two other large industrial operations, and it has a natural barrier of woods at the back of the property. He said it just seems to him that there is no better place. He said he wants to see a business in Reidsville grow. “We certainly need this growth, and we need jobs. If we can find the right place, I’d like to see that happen,” Mr. Phillips said, adding that he thought this was the right place.

There were no questions of Mr. Phillips.

The applicant, Brian Greer of 107 NE Market Street, then got up to speak. Noting he had been before the Council several times over the past several years, Greer said he had had several disappointments and knew he has caused some of the Council members several frustrations. He said he was excited about the potential of this property and what it means for Greer Recycling and the growth of the business. He said he was proud they had hired their 23rd employee on Monday so they’re continuing to grow. Greer said they predict they will have at least 30 employees by the end of the year if this passes.
Greer discussed the mercury switches. He said there is one in the hood and one in the trunk of a vehicle. He explained how they worked. He said they are required by law to remove these switches. Number one, why would he be doing this? He said it is because he can get $10 per switch for them or $20 per car. He said economically, he needed to be doing this. He said what if later he decides he doesn’t want to do this. By moving to this property and getting these permits, he said they are “putting ourselves on the radar.” Greer Recycling has never bought cars and never dealt with hazardous materials, he said, so we’ve never really been on the radar. OSHA does stop by from time to time, he said, no problems there, but now we will be on the radar of State and Federal agencies that govern us, that govern scrap yards, they’ll know about us and our operation now, he asserted. The State Department of Transportation does monitor the purchasing of cars, and they will be required to have a pin number database proving what cars were bought and that they did receive a bill of sale or title with each car. He said they will have a “bull’s eye” on them now because they are a new and upcoming scrap yard that nobody has heard about before so they’re going to be hard on us, they’re going to check us to make sure we’re up to code.
Referencing the deliquidization equipment, Greer said that State law in North Carolina does not require a scrap yard to have this. He said his first reason for doing so was to do what’s right, of course. He said they are a recycling company, it’s not about making money but about recycling and getting things done the proper way. He said Virginia does require this so it probably won’t be long before North Carolina does pass the law where companies will have to utilize deliquidization equipment. He said they are trying to be proactive in that. Everything he does, he tries to mimic what OmniSource does, Greer said. OmniSource is one of his buyers and the largest scrap company in the southeast. If they do it, it’s done right, he asserted. They have the deliquidization equipment; therefore, he should probably have it to, he said. 
Greer explained how the deliquidization equipment works. The equipment has to be stored in a covered shed on a concrete floor, he noted, with a retaining base. You lift the car up, you get underneath it with the hoses and drills, you go into the gas tank and suck out all the gas, he explained. It’s basically a big pump that pumps out all of the fluids in a car and puts them in each individual container, he said. There is a cost for labor, it does cost money, but there are companies out there that will buy this fluid from me, Greer noted. Again, like the mercury switches, he’s making a profit, he said. He described it as a “win-win” situation, a win for his pocketbook and a win for the environment.
Regarding property values, the appraiser addressed that, Greer said. On top of that, he said he alerted all three companies around him, Ball, Equity and Air Products, of this meeting. He said he talked with the General Managers of Air Products and Ball, and neither of them had any problems with it. He informed them if any problems arose, to let him know, he said. He said he did not receive a call back from Equity.
Councilman Rucker questioned Mr. Greer’s statement that he had never accepted cars at his current facility. He said Mr. Greer shouldn’t start off on the wrong foot. The Councilman said Mr. Greer had said he doesn’t like him, but the Councilman asserted this is not personal. Mr. Greer said that legally, he has never bought cars. Now that they’ll have a parking lot, they can accept cars, the applicant said. Councilman Rucker said he just didn’t want Mr. Greer to get out there too far with his statements.

Councilman Zdanski said she was glad Mr. Greer had followed her advice from several months ago about the need to go out and buy a license before you get married. She questioned Mr. Terrell’s statement about the tractor trailers leaving the area. Mr. Greer said he does not sell to any companies in Reidsville so they will not go into town but go either out of County or out of State. He said they have to be given approval by Norfolk Southern to go ahead and utilize the railroad spur. Once that happens, he said they will be able to transport all over the State and southeast, and it will cut that tractor trailer traffic down even more.
Councilman Henderson said the intent is really good and he liked the idea of Greer going out there. However, he said he hoped they wouldn’t have the same problems they’ve had at the current facility. He said Greer had not kept up with the City’s requests, and it had become a blight for that section of town. He said he hoped Mr. Greer would remove that blight.

Mr. Greer said that with the current facility, they had no room whatsoever to expand. With this property, they have 18 acres and can increase their operation ninefold, he said, so there will be room to spread out. There will be no fences being knocked down this time, and he was looking forward to that, he said. He said if Council was familiar with the property, the dead end has trees on both sides and where his property begins, you have to go another 100 feet to what Air Products owns, which is fully wooded. On top of that 100 feet is another 50 feet of buffer, he said, so we’ll be “out of sight, out of mind” as far as the public goes. 

Councilman Henderson said he was familiar with the area where Greer is going and the area where they are. He asked what Mr. Greer would be doing with the current site. Mr. Greer said he would love for the City to come and buy him out tomorrow. He then said he would put that site up for sale. He said Reidsville is not large enough to support two locations. He said he wished it were, but logistically, it makes no sense to have two locations. He said they would be pushing towards closing down this location and moving the entire facility down to the end of Equity Drive. Councilman Henderson said that was his primary concern.
Councilman Turner told Greer he was real excited about the prospects of this enterprise, and he appreciated his forthrightness and efforts to continue to work to build a good industry. Greer said he appreciated that.

The Mayor asked Greer if he was taking in rubber and whether there is a market for that. Mr. Greer said he studies the market and the industry, and Reidsville is floating in plastic and rubber. He said you can give it away so quickly, there is no value in it. Mayor Festerman noted that the City has a problem with the illegal dumping of tires. Greer said everybody does.

Mayor Festerman said echoed Councilman Turner’s comments. He has not always been able to support Mr. Greer’s requests, but he said this time, he could enthusiastically support this request. He said Mr. Greer was a fine young man, who had a lot to offer our community.
The Mayor asked about the list of 30 things he could recycle. He asked about motorcycles. Greer said that with the definition of a motorized vehicle, anything with a motor will be on there.

The Mayor asked if there was anyone else who wished to speak in favor? No one came forward. He then asked if there was anyone who wished to speak in opposition? No one came forward, and the public hearing was closed at 4:25 p.m.

Mayor Festerman then directed the Council’s attention to page 2 of Setliff’s memo which outlined the four Findings of Fact and asked for the Council’s vote on each item (A COPY OF SETLIFF’S MEMO DATED APRIL 22, 2010 IS HEREIN INCORPORATED AND MADE A PART OF THESE MINUTES.):

(1) that the use will not materially endanger the public health or safety if located where proposed and developed according to the plan as submitted and approved; 
Approved 7-0

(2)
that the use meets all required conditions and specifications; Approved 7-0

(2) that the use will not substantially injure the value of adjoining or abutting property, or that the use is a public necessity; and, 

      Approved 7-0

(4) that the location and the character of the use if developed according to the plan as submitted and approved will be in harmony with the area in which it is to be located and in general conformity with the Comprehensive Plan for Reidsville and its surroundings. 

Approved 7-0
Councilman Turner then made the motion, seconded by Councilman Rucker and unanimously approved by the Council in a 7-0 vote, to approve the Special Use Permit.
The Special Use Permit as approved follows:
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                    SPECIAL USE PERMIT

                       REIDSVILLE, N. C.

There is hereby granted to Brian P. Greer, BP Greer Recycling, Inc. a Special Use Permit in accordance with the Reidsville Zoning Ordinance, Article V, Section 3 of the Reidsville Zoning Ordinance.  This property is located at the end of Equity Drive, specifically a portion of Rockingham County Tax No. 8903-07-78-1374.   Said property is owned by the J. F. Watlington Heirs. 


This permit is to allow a Recycle Collection Operation in the Heavy Industrial Zoning District with the following conditions:

1)    Applicant shall comply with all state and federal laws applicable to its general operations or any component parts of its operations and shall respond to any Notice of Violation within timelines of the applicable regulatory agency.

 

2)    Applicant shall utilize deliquidization equipment that removes all liquids or other materials from automobiles.  To the maximum extent feasible, all liquids shall be recycled by third-parties in compliance with all state and federal laws. The deliquidization equipment shall be state-of-the-art at the time of installation and located on a concrete pad with curbing and a retention basin. 

 

3)    Applicant shall comply with all North Carolina State Building Code requirements.

 

4)    Public access to the facility shall be restricted to 7:00 a.m. to 7:00 p.m. Monday through Friday and 7:00 a.m. to 1:00 p.m. on Saturdays.

5)    No material may be stored longer than 60 days.  Files shall be maintained on site for verification.

 

6)    Motorized vehicles shall be removed within 30 days.  Files shall be maintained on site for verification.

 

7)    No hazardous materials may be accepted other than fluids and mercury switches in automobiles.   

 

8)    Applicant shall comply with all of the provisions of the Special Use Permit operating criteria outlined in Article V of the City of Reidsville Zoning Ordinance.

This Permit is granted to the person, firm, or corporation designated above, and for the purpose and under the conditions set forth above. The Special Use Permit will continue to remain valid following transfer of ownership of the property provided that circumstances and conditions remain as described at the time that the Permit is granted.  Violations of the conditions set forth will be cause for immediate termination of the Permit.        

 AUTHORIZED this ______ day of _________________,

               

 2010, by the CITY COUNCIL OF REIDSVILLE, N. C.

     /s/   _________________________________________________ 

CITY CLERK

ANGELA G. STADLER

Mayor Festerman congratulated Mr. Greer on his plans, including his expansion from 23 to 30 employees. “God speed,” he said.
CONSIDERATION OF A PROPOSED OPERATING BUDGET FOR FISCAL YEAR 2010-2011.
City Manager Almond noted that today Council was holding the scheduled public hearing on the proposed budget, which had been discussed at the last regular Council meeting and at several budget work sessions. He said he could go over any detail Council would like, but he wanted to make a few comments about it. He said it had been a “tough budget” to put together, primarily due to economic factors that the City is facing that have been totally out of our control. He said that with the vote a week ago Friday of the water and sewer rate increase, the Water and Sewer Funds are well set, but the General Fund and Parks & Recreation Fund are the two main funds he wants to talk about today.
The City Manager referenced several pages of the proposed budget. He noted that staff gives the Council several summaries whereby they try to analyze the current year and break it down in all kinds of ways, including revenues, operating, capital, etc. He stressed that this budget includes very little capital, and that sometime in June, other capital expenditures will need to be considered with the money having to come from the Undesignated Fund Balance. 
He pointed to the summary on B-3 of the budget book. He said they took a different approach this year after realizing that revenues were down so far below the current year’s budget that the City wouldn’t be able to do any capital projects at the current operating levels. He said they put together a budget that would maintain services the best they could and absorb the kinds of things we couldn’t control. He said they just couldn’t do that and include any capital projects in those two funds. He said what Council is looking at on page B-3 is a summary of proposed operating expenditures for next year, recognizing that we don’t have current revenues to do capital projects or purchase capital equipment. He said they had already agreed that sometime in June as the fiscal year comes to a close and the current capital projects are being wrapped up, we’ll know a little bit better about our situation in the Fund Balance because whatever capital is done in those two funds will have to come out of the Undesignated Fund Balance, he said. Since the City has not been purchasing much capital equipment in the past several years, the rolling stock is getting very old. He said they just can’t purchase these items with the current operating revenues.
Referencing pages B-3 & B-4, the City Manager said they are proposing an overall reduction in expenditures in the General Fund of 8.56% and 8.82% in the Parks & Recreation Fund, which is just a three-tenths difference in the reduction of those two funds. He said this is just recognition of the fact that the City doesn’t have the revenues to do some of the things we were able to do in the past.
City Manager Almond pointed to four big factors in today’s proposed budget: the loss of some State-Shared Revenues, the majority of which is sales tax revenues, due to the general state of the economy; the loss of grant funding from two programs for the Teen Center, meaning the City must absorb all of the operational costs of the Center, which is approximately $127,900 that had to be taken out of other areas to cover the Center; the “weaning” of the General Fund off of the Water Fund, meaning the General Fund will have $100,000 less in revenues; and the State-mandated rising cost of local contributions to the State Retirement System, which equals about $110,000 to $112,000 the City had to cover.

Therefore, the City Manager noted that the City was $500,000 “in the hole right off the bat” in funding due to these factors alone, which is not easy to cover. He said the City cannot absorb those kinds of hits and still do other things, like expand services and give employees raises. He said no areas were exempt from a very critical eye, adding that no one department took more of a hit than any other. 
City Manager Almond said he was proposing to Council today that it adopt this budget with those operating expenses and those Water and Sewer Fund operating expenses with a total operating budget of $23,124,300, which is down almost $2 million from the current operating budget. He said that can’t be done very easily, but he said he has been very proud of the Management Team/department heads and their staff for looking at their budgets and bringing in very reasonable requests.

The City Manager said it’s a tough budget, but we can live with it. He talked about the current budget year when they realized that revenues were coming in lower than expected with the Governor taking half of the City’s wine and beer taxes. Last spring, department heads were asked to cut their budgets and give back a reserve, known as the “Kelly Factor.” He said they will do that again next year if necessary.

He said he wanted it on paper the acknowledgement that this is a very, very austere budget. He said staff thinks we can operate and maintain our services, but he wanted to keep it on the table since we’re not sure what the State might do to us or how gas prices, etc. might affect us, to reserve the option of coming back to Council for additional funds from the Fund Balance if necessary.
City Manager Almond said that is where we are at with the budget. He said he is proud of it, noting that you can look all around us at other cities that are laying off employees or taking furloughs, etc. He said he was very proud that he was bringing this budget to Council with no job cuts. He stated that a grant-funded position in the Police Department is no longer being funded, but Chief Edd Hunt has secured grant funding for a Crime Investigator position. That person will be able to be absorbed into the system and will not lose their job, he explained.
Again, City Manager Almond reiterated that it’s a tough budget, every department took cuts but no department took a disproportional cut.

The City Manager said two actions would be needed today, approval of the Budget Ordinance and the Resolution of Understandings. He added that he knows that it is said that compromise is something no one is happy with but everybody can agree with. He said he sees this as “compromise” budget. There will probably be aspects of it that you might not like but he hoped that Council could see it has been a compromise up and down the line.

Mayor Pro Tem Balsley asked what percentage less is the City getting from the State than we used to? Councilman Turner said that amount taken by the State goes up every year. The Mayor Pro Tem said when people ask him questions about why this or that program was cut, what the State takes is probably a big factor. Councilman Turner agreed, noting that now the State is contemplating taking 2% of the gross receipts of the ABC Board. He said that means if the State takes 2%, there will be no allocation to the agencies that we presently cover. City Manager Almond said that would be about $50,000 to the City of Reidsville.
Responding to Mayor Pro Tem Balsley’s remarks, the City Manager said these revenue line items on page B-6 show the current year and next year’s projections. He said they are projecting $45,000 less in sales tax revenues next year, but he said he didn’t think we were going to make the current year’s projections. There was further discussion about the sales tax revenues, current and projected.

City Manager Almond said they are proposing an operating budget without a Fund Balance appropriation, thereby maintaining a principle they have tried to follow for some time that Fund Balance appropriations are only for one-time expenditures and not day-to-day operating expenses.

Mayor Festerman said it is hard to be excited about this budget because it doesn’t go as far as some of us would like to see in services for our community. He noted that expenses continue to escalate and no one knows what gas prices, utilities, etc. will be. The retirement contribution is going up significantly, he added. 
The Mayor asked if they were missing anything in the budget, adding that he wasn’t sure how they were able to get where they’re at realizing all of the expenses going up this year. City Manager Almond said he has been as uneasy with this budget as he has ever been with one. He added that department heads were committed to maintaining services for our residents.
The City Manager said he had heard some concerns about the Teen Center operations. He said he wanted to address that again. He reminded them that five members of this Council “birthed” that Teen Center, started it out, saw the benefit of it, built the building and supported it all along. When this year they lost every dime of grant funding for the Center, we made up that money, $127,900, out of the General Fund, he said. He added that they had only cut the Teen Center $16,000 this year, which is similar to other operations throughout the City. He said that is a real accomplishment. Councilman Turner said he thought some people had confused the Teen Center with the Summer Camp program.

Mayor Festerman thanked the City Manager, Finance Director Phillips and Assistant City Manager Stamey for their work on this difficult budget. He said staff had understood that the Council would not want a tax increase put on the table.

Mayor Festerman opened the public hearing at 4:42 p.m., asking if there was anyone who wished to speak in favor of the proposed budget? No one came forward. He asked if there was anyone who wished to speak in opposition? No one came forward, and the public hearing was closed at 4:42 p.m.
CONSIDERATION OF THE ADOPTION OF A BUDGET ORDINANCE FOR FISCAL YEAR 2010-2011 AND THE RESOLUTION OF UNDERSTANDINGS ACCOMPANYING THE BUDGET ADOPTION. 
Councilman Turner then made the motion, seconded by Councilwoman Zdanski and unanimously approved in a 7-0 vote, to adopt the Budget Ordinance for Fiscal Year 2010-2011.

The Budget Ordinance as adopted follows:

AN ORDINANCE ESTABLISHING REVENUES

AND AUTHORIZING EXPENDITURES

FOR FISCAL YEAR 2010-2011
FOR THE CITY OF REIDSVILLE
WHEREAS,
the City Council of the City of Reidsville has prepared an operating budget for the City of Reidsville in compliance with Article 3, Chapter 159-7 of the General Statutes of the State of North Carolina, otherwise titled the Local Government Budget and Fiscal Control Act; and

WHEREAS,
after a public hearing on said budget at 3:00 p.m. on May 5, 2010, and after receiving public comment, it is now the desire of the Mayor and City Council to adopt said budget;

NOW, THEREFORE BE IT ORDAINED, by the Mayor and City Council of the City of Reidsville that:

Section 1. 
The following revenues are hereby established for the operation of the

City of Reidsville and its activities for Fiscal Year 2010-2011:

General Fund Revenues

2010 Property Taxes
$7,100,000

State-Shared Revenues
4,111,700

Transfer from Water Fund
318,700

Interest Earned
100,000

Charges to Other Funds
1,140,000

Landfill Fees
310,000

ABC Revenue
50,000

Other Revenue
  1,141,900

Sub-total                                                                                     $14,272,300

Recreation Fund Revenues

Concessions

$14,500

Lake Reidsville Camping

85,000

Lake Reidsville Gate Receipts

40,000

Grant Revenue

 10,000

Transfer from General Fund

  973,700

Other Revenues

 105,300

Sub-total                                                                                       $1,228,500


Downtown Corporation Revenues

2010 Downtown District Taxes

$35,000


Transfer from General Fund

89,300


Cruise-In

5,000


Rental Income

3,600


Fundraisers

5,000


Festival Income

10,000


Sub-total                  $147,900


Fund for 911 Fees


911 Charges

$75,000


Sub-total                    $75,000


Water Fund Revenues


Water Sales

$2,625,600


Interest Earned

 50,000


Transfer from Sewer Fund

80,000


Other Revenue

153,500


Sub-total               $2,909,100

Sewer Fund Revenues


Treatment Charges

$3,812,200


Interest Earned

25,000


Other Revenue
                                    77,500


Sub-total               $3,914,700


Police Separation Trust Fund


Transfer from General Fund

$122,300


Sub-total

$122,300


Internal Service (Garage) Fund Revenues

Garage Fees

$559,400


Sub-total

$559,400


Insurance Reserve Fund


Workers’ Comp Revenue

$153,500


Insurance Revenue

149,100


Sub-total

$302,600







    Less Interfund Transfers        ($3,586,000)



Total
           $19,945,800

Section 2. 
The following expenditure totals are hereby authorized for the City of

Reidsville and its activities for Fiscal Year 2010-2011:

General Fund Expenses
Governing Board
$234,700

Administration
380,400

Personnel
208,200

Public Works Administration
239,000

Community Appearance
 16,500

Finance
695,800

Information Technology
226,000

Public Buildings & Grounds
209,000

Police Administration
790,400

Police Detective Division
1,022,000

Police Patrol Division
2,130,700

Police Community Policing Division
454,100

Fire
1,926,300

Code Enforcement
289,700

Street
1,756,600

Solid Waste Management
1,351,200

Cemetery
86,900

Planning
214,700

Economic Development
282,300

Community Affairs
1,096,400

Marketing
127,200

Penn House
174,700

Engineering Services
359,500

Sub-total                                                                                      $14,272,300

Recreation Fund Expenses

Administration
$170,500

Facilities
245,900

Teen Center
127,900

Athletics & Other Programs
242,500

Senior Citizens’ Center
107,500

Lake Reidsville
334,200

Sub-total                                                                                       $1,228,500

Downtown Corporation Fund Expenses
                               $147,900

Fund for 911 Fees
                                 $75,000

Water Fund Expenses

Administration

$1,017,700

Meter Reading

238,600

Water Plant

1,147,400

Water Distribution System

421,200

Park Ranger

84,200

Sub-total                                                                                       $2,909,100

Sewer Fund Expenses

Administration

$551,000

Waste Water Treatment Plant

2,511,200

Sewer Collection System

852,500

Sub-total             $3,914,700

Police Separation Trust Fund


$122,300

Internal Service (Garage) Fund


$559,400

Insurance Reserve Fund


$302,600


Less Interfund Transfers  ($3,586,000)



 Total

        $19,945,800

Section 3. 
There is hereby levied a tax at the rate of $.73 per one hundred dollar ($100) valuation of property as listed as of January 1, 2010 for the purpose of raising the revenue listed as “2010 Property Taxes” in the General Fund revenues of this ordinance.  This rate is based on an estimated total valuation of property for the purpose of taxation of $1,001,547,397 and an estimated collection rate of 97.11%.

Section 4.
There is hereby levied a special tax on the property in the downtown tax district of $.25 per one hundred dollar ($100) valuation for the purposes of revenue listed as “2010 Downtown District Taxes” in the Downtown Corporation Fund revenues of this ordinance.

Section 5.
The water rates as adopted on April 16, 2010 will take effect on October 1, 2010.

Section 6.
The sewer rates as adopted on April 16, 2010 will take effect on October 1, 2010.

Section 7.
The monthly landfill tipping fee currently in effect will remain unchanged.

Section 8.
The City Manager, as chief administrative officer and as budget officer, shall be authorized to carry out the activities as approved in this adopted annual budget in accordance with all applicable state and local laws, ordinances and regulations.

Adopted this the 5th day of May, 2010.






/s/________________________________






         
       James K. Festerman







                 Mayor          

ATTEST:

/s/_______________________________________

                 Angela G. Stadler, CMC

                           City Clerk

Councilman Turner then made the motion, seconded by Councilman Rucker and unanimously approved by Council in a 7-0 vote, to approve the Resolution of Understandings Accompanying the Budget Adoption for Fiscal Year 2010-2011.
The Resolution of Understandings as approved follows:

RESOLUTION OF UNDERSTANDINGS

ACCOMPANYING THE BUDGET ADOPTION

FOR FISCAL YEAR 2010-2011

WHEREAS, the City Council of the City of Reidsville has adopted an annual operating budget for Fiscal Year 2010-2011, which raises revenues and authorizes expenditures for the operation of the City; and,


WHEREAS, during deliberations on said budget, certain understandings were reached concerning the operation of the City and it is the intention of the Mayor and City Council to outline those understandings;


NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED by the Mayor and City Council of the City of Reidsville that the following understandings are hereby defined:

(1) Unexpected Factors – It is recognized that this budget absorbs a rate increase from the North Carolina Local Government Employees Retirement System and also that revenue sources such as grants for the Teen Center and the Police Department are also eliminated. In order to begin a process of “weaning” the General Fund off of the water revenues, the contribution from the Water Fund to the General Fund has been reduced by $100,000. The loss of these revenues as well as unavoidable expenses have created the necessity to trim some operating budgets and small programs.

(2) City Employment –City employment is to be maintained at the current level of 176 positions. Several positions have been consolidated. A Gang Awareness Investigator position in the Police Department is being eliminated due to expired state funding; however, there is a new Crimes Investigator position funded through a new grant. Positions in the Parks & Recreation Department have been combined. Full-time status has been recognized of another employee who serves various departments. In addition, several part-time salary accounts have been reduced or eliminated due to these steps.ow3
(3) Performance-Based Pay Program – The City’s Performance-Based Pay Program is suspended for Fiscal Year 2010-2011. However, salary increases promised as a result of accomplishments of steps in career ladders in the Police Department and Public Works Department will be honored. 

(4) Pay and Classification Study – There are no funds included in this budget for continuing the City’s triennial rotation of positions and classifications; therefore, no such study will be done.

(5) Cost Reductions - Due to economic conditions, some of the steps taken last year to balance the budget without a Fund Balance appropriation or a tax increase have been continued into the new year. In addition, elimination of funding for an outside agency, summertime programs, a  moratorium on new street lights, cutback on overtime allocations, and several small activities have been cancelled. Council supports these changes and recognizes that other small changes in departmental allocations may result in modification of certain services.

(6) Mid-Year Possibilities - Because it was the Council’s direction to “hold the line” on the budget for Fiscal Year 2010-2011 without a tax increase or Fund Balance appropriation, it is recognized that the operating accounts for the departments are very tight. City staff will control expenses to the extent possible; however, it may be necessary to revisit some of the expenditures during the fiscal year depending on economic conditions outside the control of the departments (i.e., extraordinary increases in the cost of gasoline, etc.). In addition, since no new rolling stock is being purchased, Council recognizes the possibility of having to make a Fund Balance appropriation in mid-year to replace essential equipment if necessary. Generally it is understood by Council that more revisiting of budget items during mid-year may be necessary because of the unusual steps taken to balance the budget this year. 

(7) Capital Purchases – With the exception of the Water and Sewer and Garage Funds, there are no capital purchases authorized in this budget as it was intended to be an operating budget. It is anticipated that the Council will consider capital items for the next fiscal year sometime during the month of June after the current fiscal year is nearer to completion and the status of several existing capital projects is known.

(8) Health Insurance Rates – Group health and dental insurance premiums for dependents will remain the same as established by City Council in April, 2009. Rates paid by the City for employees and retirees were decreased for the plan year due to a City Council decision to absorb up to $469,058.64 of additional liability if necessary.

This the 5th day of May, 2010.







/s/__________________________________








James K. Festerman, Mayor

ATTEST:

/s/_____________________________________

    Angela G. Stadler, CMC, City Clerk

CONSIDERATION OF AN AMENDMENT TO THE CITY’S CODE OF ORDINANCES SECTION 15-21 TO ADDRESS CHANGES IN THE EXTRATERRITORIAL JURISDICTION (ETJ) REQUIREMENTS FOR REPRESENTATION ON THE PLANNING BOARD/BOARD OF ADJUSTMENT.
In presenting the staff report, Community Development Director Michael Pearce reminded Council members that at their last meeting, they voted to reduce the size of the Planning Board/Board of Adjustment from 10 members to seven. With 10 members, the board had to have two members living outside the City in the ETJ (extraterritorial jurisdiction) area. With the board being reduced to seven, now the board only has to have one ETJ member, Pearce explained. Currently only one ETJ member is serving on the board, he added.
In order for this to happen, the City’s Code of Ordinances, Chapter 15, needs to be amended, Pearce stated. If this text amendment is approved, the effective date would be June 1, he added.

Councilman Henderson made the motion, seconded by Councilwoman Zdanski and unanimously approved by Council in a 7-0 vote, to move for adoption of the Text Amendment T2010-4B.

The Text Amendment as approved follows:

AN ORDINANCE AMENDING CHAPTER 15,

PLANNING AND DEVELOPMENT

OF THE CODE OF ORDINANCES OF THE CITY OF REIDSVILLE
BE IT ORDAINED by the City Council of the City of Reidsville, North Carolina, that the Code of Ordinances of the City of Reidsville be amended as follows:

Part I. 
That Chapter 15, Planning and Development, Article II, Planning Board, Section 15-21, Membership, terms of office, vacancies, Subsections b – d  is hereby repealed in its entirety and rewritten to read as follows:

Section 15-21 (b).
One (1) member of the board shall be appointed by the board of county commissioners in accordance with G.S. 160A-362.

Section 15-21 (c).  
Six (6) members, who shall be residents of the city, shall be appointed by the council. 

Section 15-21 (d).
A member may serve no more than two (2) consecutive terms.   A member who has served two (2) consecutive terms is eligible for reappointment after a minimum of one (1) year off the board.

Section 15-21 (e).
Vacancies in the positions filled by the council occurring for reasons other than expiration of terms shall be filled as they occur for a period of one (1) full term. 

Part II. 
This Ordinance shall become effective upon its adoption by the City Council of the City of Reidsville, North Carolina.

ADOPTED this the 9th day of June, 2010 by the City Council of the City of Reidsville, North Carolina.







/s/
















James K. Festerman









       Mayor

ATTEST:

/s/

Angela G. Stadler, City Clerk

PUBLIC COMMENTS.
Mayor Festerman asked if there was anyone who wished to speak during the Public Comments portion of the meeting? No one came forward.
CONSIDERATION OF BOARD AND COMMISSION APPOINTMENTS:
City Manager Almond distributed the ballots for the lone appointment to the Human Relations Commission being considered.
CITY MANAGER’S REPORT. 
City Manager Almond referenced his written report, including Item No. 1 dealing with upcoming events. He added that the Employees Spring Event will be held from 11 a.m. to 1:30 p.m. at the Penn House on Thursday, May 6. He pointed out that Judy Yarbrough has a lot of events going on out at Market Square.
He noted that the City had not yet received an offer on the property (beside the Remmsco House) listed on Item No. 2 of his report. (A COPY OF THE CITY MANAGER’S MEMO IS HEREIN INCORPORATED AND MADE A PART OF THESE MINUTES.)

Leak Detection Grant.

The City Manager stated that there was an article in the newspaper today about the City receiving a grant for $22,223 to conduct a leak detection survey of its water system. He said they did budget for that. 
Rockingham County Mineral Club Lease.

City Manager Almond noted that he had received a request from the Rockingham County Mineral Club to renew its lease of space at the Penn House for an additional three years. The Mineral Club has been using the space for a long, long time, he noted. He said we have gotten to the point that we really need the space to store items, including seasonal items. He said he was recommending that the City offer the Mineral Club a one-year lease to give the organization time to find space elsewhere. He said there is no charge for the lease, but the Club pays its own utilities.
Councilwoman Zdanski made the motion, seconded by Councilman Turner and unanimously approved by Council in a 7-0 vote, to extend the Rockingham County Mineral Club’s lease of the Carriage House for one year.

City Manager Almond said they could give the Mineral Club a little more time if needed after the year is up.
Improvements to Parking Lot across from Police Department.

The City Manager said these improvements would be started within two weeks.

Cutting Board Restaurant Update.

Noting that it was probably no surprise to anyone, he referenced the recent announcement that The Cutting Board Restaurant is coming. He reported that the new owner has closed on that transaction. In a couple of weeks, the owner will be turning it over to The Cutting Board for the up-fitting of the restaurant, he said. At last report, the restaurant is hoping to open up in late June, he noted. He said it looked like all their hard work is paying off, he added. 
For the record, City Manager Almond said a press announcement was put out, which incorrectly stated that the City was helping them to the tune of $375,000. He said what that involved was the loans that flowed through the City to the business. He noted that $220,000-plus of that is a NC Rural Center grant based on the number of jobs created. He said that $75,000 is a Farmers Home Administration Small Business Loan approved by the City, but which includes no City money. The other part of it was transferring the Deed of Trust for the building from Waheed Haq. He said this was basically a lot of grant money that the City wouldn’t have gotten without them, noting that a big chunk of the grant is based on job creation. He likened it to the grant received for Arby’s on Freeway Drive.

Mayor Festerman asked if the City had any liability if there was a default on the loan? City Manager Almond said, no.

Thoroughfare Plan Adopted.

City Manager Almond called upon Community Development Director Pearce to talk about another item for action.
Pearce stated that the City adopted a Thoroughfare Plan in 1985 and again in 2001. When we do that, we have a map that is our official Thoroughfare Plan map, he asserted. The State helps the City put that together, and the State has a series of all of these transportation maps, he noted. The State is converting over to a new system called a Comprehensive Transportation Plan (CTP). They are going County by County and asking each City or County with a transportation or thoroughfare plan to show their plan on the CTP, he said. 
NCDOT is asking the City to adopt this new map that is going to show our Thoroughfare Plan on its map, Pearce explained, adding that nothing has changed on our plan. It just shows our plan in accommodation with other plans, he noted. With these maps, you’ll see the entire County, which makes sense, he said, because it shows how our plan transitions into other areas outside of the City.

Madison, Mayodan and the City of Eden have already adopted this, he said. The County will be looking at this on Monday, he added, so they’d really like Reidsville to go ahead and adopt this new way of showing our Thoroughfare Plan.

Councilman Turner made the motion, seconded by Councilwoman Zdanski and unanimously approved by Council in a 7-0 vote, to approve the Resolution for the Comprehensive Transportation Plan.
The corresponding Resolution follows:

COMPREHENSIVE TRANSPORTATION PLAN

RESOLUTION OF ADOPTION

Upon careful consideration, a motion was made by Councilman Clark Turner and seconded by Councilwoman Zdanski, to consider the following resolution:

WHEREAS,
The City of Reidsville, Rockingham County and its other municipalities, the Piedmont Triad Rural Planning Organization, and the Transportation Planning Branch of the North Carolina Department of Transportation have actively worked to develop a comprehensive transportation plan for Rockingham County; and

WHEREAS,
the comprehensive transportation plan has been developed to serve present and anticipated traffic volumes for all modes within the city and county as directed by General Statutes 136-66.2; and

WHEREAS, 
the comprehensive transportation plan will aid the City of Reidsville, Rockingham County and its other municipalities in accommodating orderly growth and development in the future by providing a seamless guide for the future transportation system; 

NOW THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED that the City of Reidsville hereby approves and adopts the Rockingham County Transportation Plan as it pertains to the City of Reidsville for use as a guide in the development of the City’s future transportation system and further recommends adoption of the plan by the Rockingham County Board of Commissioners and the North Carolina Board of Transportation.

Adopted this the 5th day of May, 2010.

/s/_______________________________________________________

   Mayor
/s/_______________________________________________________

  Clerk

Inaccuracies Regarding Water, Unemployment Rate.

City Manager Almond noted that contrary to some of the information put out at the last meeting regarding our water quality, including that our water and sewer is contaminated, the City received a letter from the North Carolina Department of Environmental and Natural Resources (NCDENR) that monitors our Wastewater Treatment Plant, which says the City is doing an outstanding job in implementing the pretreatment program. He noted that it is hard to get an “atta-boy” out of DENR.
Rockingham County does not have the highest unemployment rate in the State as was reported at the last meeting, he said. We are 14th in the State, which while nothing the brag about, there are 14 counties in the State that are at or have higher unemployment then Rockingham County, he continued.

Planning for the Future Discussed.

Mayor Festerman said he was reminded of some of the things that were said last week. He said the City was accused of not planning for the future and putting money aside to do those things. He said the answer was we didn’t have to do it, so we didn’t do it. He said he wondered if they’d receive the same criticism down the road about the money they will need to spend along Freeway Drive, including water and sewer improvements.

City Manager Almond said that the water and sewer rate increase approved last Friday by Council does raise enough money to operate the water and sewer system treatment plants and set some money aside for capital projects. He said it does not put aside enough for $40 million worth of system improvements, but it does start the process. He said it will take at least a half million dollars to start those improvements, with the first step being the engineering plans.

He noted that the City will never be able to pay cash for the volume of improvements needed in the sewer system. The best we can hope to do is to have our rate structure to generate that extra money to make our debt service payments. He said we’re talking about $8 million dollars in improvements at the Wastewater Treatment Plant that we have to do. He said he doesn’t know of any City our size in the country that has that kind of money for it. We’ll just have to borrow money and pay the debt service payments, he explained.
Therefore, to answer the Mayor, the rate increases approved do set some monies aside to cover operating costs and to start on that capital improvement project, the City Manager said.

COUNCIL MEMBERS’ REPORTS.
Councilwoman Zdanski – The Councilwoman noted that the minutes of the Historic Preservation Commission and the Appearance Commission are in the agenda packets. She did note that Dorothy Ferneyhough had received a Certificate of Appropriateness to paint the metal roof at 719 South Main Street black. The group had also approved a Resolution supporting a Rockingham County Museum & Archives, including the addition of the Governor Reid House as an existing historic property. During the RAC meeting, the director reported on things going on in the City, she noted, including that May is Clean Sweep Month and citizens are encouraged to “Spruce Up and Clean Up.” Members will be trying to get to the Community Watch groups, etc., to discuss the litter campaign and trying to get more PR out about it.
Councilman Turner – He noted that in times past, the City has collected everything people here put on the streets during May, including building supplies which are not normally picked up. City Manager Almond said crews will pick such items under during this month.
Councilman Rucker – The Councilman said he had nothing to report other than to say that former City employee Zack Martin had passed away.

Mayor Festerman – The Mayor added that Joe Walker Sr., an outstanding builder in our community, had passed away, along with Zack Martin, who was a long-time employee of the City and a “delight to know.” The Mayor complimented the Living Well Expo held May 1st at Market Square, stating that it was well organized and well done. He said he was having lunch at Café 99 recently and was thanked by someone for all the traffic coming into the downtown area. The person said he appreciated the things being done downtown, he added.

Mayor Pro Tem Balsley – Referencing the Mayor’s earlier comments about Joe Walker Sr., the Mayor Pro Tem said Mr. Walker had helped build 22 Habitat for Humanity houses, providing the foundation for free. 
He said he had no report from the Planning Board since that information was in the agenda packet. 

Councilman Johnson – The Councilman said he did not have a report but that the Reidsville Community Pool Association will meet on May 11th and he plans to attend and report back to Council.

Councilman Turner – The Councilman said they had already mentioned the ABC Board situation, noting the Legislature may take 2% of the gross profits. He also noted that the Cutting Board is planning to open in the downtown area on June 29.
Councilman Henderson – The Councilman noted that the Human Relations Commission minutes are in the agenda packets. He asked Ms. Beth Simmons of the Chamber of Commerce to report on any Chamber activities. She noted that there will be a ribbon cutting for The Cutting Board on June 28th at 5:30 p.m. As a side note, she noted that when the restaurant opens on June 29, it will be 116 years after the original deed was done on the Bank of Reidsville building. Councilman Henderson apologized for being unable to attend some of the Chamber functions.

Mayor Festerman reminded those present that Thursday is the World Day of Prayer and the faith-based community will be meeting outside of City Hall at 12 noon at the flag pole.

The Mayor noted that earlier in the meeting, he had been a little confused on how to handle the award for Chief Hunt and got a little off track. He said he appreciated their patience.

Status Report on Jaycee Park Improvements.

City Manager Almond gave a brief status report on Jaycee Park. All the prep work that can be done on the basketball courts facing Scales Street has been done for right now, he said. The paving will be done at the same time that the resurfacing contract is done in the City, he added, probably in the third or fourth week of May. It would have cost a lot more to pave those courts before the paving contract was done so they decided to wait, he said. Hopefully by our meeting next month, those courts will be paved, he stated. Work on the concession stand is moving very well, he noted, and the fence was taken down on the second field today.
He said the improvements on the parking lot across the street will also be going on. “All good stuff,” he said.

Return to Planning Discussion.

City Manager Almond said he wanted to return for a minute to the earlier discussion about planning for the future. He said the water and sewer rate increase that was approved does generate some money for capital projects. However, in the upcoming year, it will generate less than previously planned because the increase is not being implemented until October 1, he pointed out. He noted that the heaviest times of use is in the summer time, but this increase will not occur until after that. He said, as a result, there will not be as much money in the upcoming year’s budget as there will be subsequent full years.
Appreciation for Staff.

Councilwoman Zdanski said she wanted to say for herself, her appreciation for City Manager Almond, Assistant City Manager Terri Stamey, Finance Director Chris Phillips, City Clerk Angela Stadler and anyone else working on the budget. She said she also wanted to thank her fellow Council members for approving this budget unanimously. It shows all of the difficult work that goes into it, she said.

Mayor Festerman reminded those present that the June meeting will be the second Wednesday of the month.

ANNOUNCEMENT OF BOARD AND COMMISSION APPOINTMENTS.
City Clerk Angela Stadler then announced the following appointment:

Human Relations Commission – Cathy Badgett of 304 Moss Street was unanimously re-appointed to the Commission for a three-year term. (A COPY OF THE BALLOTS ARE HEREIN INCORPORATED AND MADE A PART OF THESE MINUTES.)
Motion to Go Into Closed Session.

Mayor Festerman then made the motion, seconded by Councilman Turner and unanimously approved in a 7-0 vote, to go into closed session pursuant to General Statute 143-318.11(a)(5) pertaining to property.
Return from Open Session.
Upon return to open session, Councilman Rucker made the motion, seconded by Councilman Henderson and unanimously approved by Council in a 7-0 vote, to accept the old Camera Shop building on Gilmer Street from Sandy Sands.

City Manager Almond noted that the City Attorney wants to communicate with Mr. Sands via email.

Councilman Henderson then made a motion, seconded by Councilman Turner and unanimously approved by Council in a 7-0 vote, to adjourn at approximately 5:25 p.m.






_______________________________________







James K. Festerman, Mayor

ATTEST:

_____________________________________

 Angela G. Stadler, CMC, City Clerk

PAGE  
35
May 5, 2010


